Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:9th July 2018

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:Paul nicoll (PN)

	
	:Haydn Watkins (hw)

	
	: ADRIAN BUTT (AB)

	
	:mary perry (MP)

	
	:Mark Doherty (MD) 

	
	:julie drury (jd)

	Chaired by
	:mr R winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

: CLLR P GIDDINGS

	Parishioners
	:4


	
	

	
	Apologies:

Mr W Hawkins , Cllr K Locke

	
	Register of Interest
None declared. Clerk to give register of interest form to Adrian Butt for completion.

	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.

	
	Minutes of meeting 14th May agreed and signed.

	
	Public Participation

2 parishioners attended the meeting to update Council on what has been happening at the Old Chapel in Back Lane. The new owners have begun work in an attempt to convert the chapel into a residential property. No proper procedures have been followed and aggressive, intimidatory practices have been deployed towards either neighbour. TVBC planning dept has been involved and have halted work and insisted that any work so far undertaken is undone and the property returned to its original condition. It is clear that the land registry deeds determining boundaries of each property are required.  PN to try and source these. It is hoped that TVBC will pursue this case with vigour and protect the property. MD to try and find out the name of the owners.

Matters Arising

It was deemed appropriate to combine a litter picking event with hedge and foliage clearing in early Autumn. Last weekend in October (27/28 Oct) identified as suitable so that foliage could be placed on bonfire. Clerk to add to September agenda for further discussion.

Meeting venue in Upton. MD to pursue Parsonage Farm for an answer.

Broken street signs are the responsibility of TVBC. JD to contact and send photos.

Cllr Giddings had reported the aggressive nature of the TVBC representative regarding the thatching at Apple Thatch to the relevant department. It was generally agreed that the conservation rules are archaic and need to be reviewed. Perhaps an article in Hampshire Life could be produced highlighting the issue.

Highways Update
RW had met with the HCC Highways Rep Andy Harding. Potholes remain the biggest bugbear although some have been repaired. The flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill remains an issue and the HCC Resilience Team will come and inspect it. The main problem is the field where the water is required to drain to is higher than the road so a more complex solution will be required than a simple culvert.

A sign on the blind bend in Vernham Street has been knocked over and needs to be reinstated. RW will investigate and see if more siognage can be deployed ot try and slow traffic down.

	.
	PFA Update
It is clear that the PFA committee is struggling to fulfil its basic requirements due to a lack of dedicated people with sufficient time to give to this important village facility. The loss of older, experienced members has impacted also. The lack of a maintenance contract has resulted in a piecemeal approach to urgent repairs at a higher cost than expected. A meeting is to be held with RW, the PFA Chair, John Plummer, and the PC rep Adrian Butt to discuss a way forward.A set of keys is to be given to PN and to RW as there have been problems with hirers unable to gain access to the pavilion. To date the school has not been approached to help identify new play equipment as was previously agreed.

Little Fingers

The management committee of Little Fingers had approached the PC to ask if consideration could be given to the potential move of the organisation from the Gospel Hall to the Pavilion. This valuable village facility has grown over the past few years and is currently having to turn children away. As the current venue is not large enough. It has strong links to the school and to lose the pre-school from the village would jeopordise the future of the school also. Ideas include extending the pavilion to allow for a bespoke area for the pre-school whilst preserving the integrity of the building as a sports venue and a village asset owned by the Parish Council. 

Further investigation is needed into the legal and financial implications but in principle the Council supports the idea.

Correspondence 

Letter from parishioner regarding the footpath in front of Poplars Farmhouse. RW to respond

Email from TVBC Community Transport. HW to gauge need in village and respond.

Risk Register

The risk assessment policy and register were reviewed and agreed.

Councillors Reports. 

A welcome was extended to Adrian Butt.

Cllr Perry reported that parking along Back Lane continues to be a problem. Registration details to be taken of persistent offenders.

Cllr Nicoll queried who would lead the Flood Team in the future. RW advised that Gary Edwards in Hurstbourne Tarrant will assume this role on behalf of the Bourne Valley villages and report to VDPC
Cllr Doherty reported on significant damage caused to Ankers Farm House recently during a “party”. The police are involved. Everyone to be aware that vacant buildings are vulnerable to such activity.

The 3 new houses opposite the village hall are due to go on the market in September. Anyone interested should register with Evans and Partridge.

	
	Planning
18/01647/TREEN fell cherry tree Meadow Cottage. Excessive shading is not a reason to fell a tree in conservation area. Reject. PN to advise applicant of acceptable reasons for tree felling
Finance

Balance in Lloyds account: £22,486.70

Invoices authorised and cheques raised for: 

K Nightingale Q1 salary £569.07

VDPFA Maintenance £1000

VDPFA Maintenance £830.00  -  retrospective approval

Came and Co. Insurance £1,217.07 – retrospective approval

Date of next meeting: 10th September 2018. 
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